California State University, San Bernardino

CSUSB ScholarWorks
Theses Digitization Project

John M. Pfau Library

2007

Women's silencing-the-self: A structural model
Bianca Nadine Loya

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/etd-project
Part of the Domestic and Intimate Partner Violence Commons, Gender and Sexuality Commons, and
the Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation
Loya, Bianca Nadine, "Women's silencing-the-self: A structural model" (2007). Theses Digitization Project.
3314.
https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/etd-project/3314

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the John M. Pfau Library at CSUSB ScholarWorks. It has
been accepted for inclusion in Theses Digitization Project by an authorized administrator of CSUSB ScholarWorks.
For more information, please contact scholarworks@csusb.edu.

WOMEN'S SILENCING-THE-SELF:
A STRUCTURAL MODEL

A Thesis

Presented to the

Faculty of

California State University,
San Bernardino

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree
Master of Arts

in
Psychology:

General-Experimental

by

Bianca Nadine Loya

June 2007

WOMEN'S SILENCING-THE-SELF:
A STRUCTURAL MODEL

A Thesis

Presented to the

Faculty of
California State University,

San Bernardino

by

Bianca Nadine Loya
June 2007

Approved by:

Gloria Cowan, Ph.D., Chair, Psychology

Jary Kottke, Ph.D.

Gera-raind^ Stahly, i?h>b.

j
Date

3»qVq

ABSTRACT

Predictors of women's silencing-the-self (the

non-expression of one's thoughts and feelings), including
benevolent sexism (beliefs that put women in traditional

gender stereotype roles that only appear to be positive),
and body objectification, were examined in a structural

equation model. In addition, possible outcomes of women
who silence themselves, including intimacy in

relationships and acceptance of violence toward women,

were also examined. Direct effect included that it was
believed that women who endorsed benevolent sexist beliefs

would also have higher silencing-the-self behaviors and

that women who had more body objectification would have
higher silencing-the-self behaviors. In addition, it was

expected that women who silenced themselves would also
have lower intimacy with their romantic partners and that

women self-silencers would accept violence towards other

women. Indirect effects included silencing-the-self
intervening in the relationships between benevolent sexism

and intimacy, between benevolent sexism and acceptance of
violence, between body objectification and intimacy, and
between body objectification and acceptance of violence.
Initial fit indices revealed a poor fit but review of the

total effects decomposed indicated support for the

iii

predicted direct (total) and indirect effects. A path
between the divided-self subscale of silencing-the-self

and intimacy was added to improve goodness of fit;
however, even with the additional path, the model did not

achieve an adequate fit to the data using statistical

criteria for model estimation. All direct (total) effects
were confirmed. All indirect effects with the exception of

the indirect effect of silencing-the-self intervening
between body objectification and acceptance of violence

were also confirmed. The internalization of cultural

beliefs that promote traditional female roles, including

those related to women's bodies and their gender enactment
(benevolent sexism), may result in inner silence.

Silencing their selves may impede intimacy with their
romantic partners and influence acceptance of violence

toward other women. Understanding what contributions

women's silencing views and beliefs have on precursors and
consequences of behavior depends on future research
looking at the processes of silencing-the-self

independently. Understanding what contributes to a woman's

silencing her views and beliefs is important when trying
to understand vital functioning of women.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION
"...Part of human life, human living,

is talking about it, and we can be
sure that being silenced in one's own

account of one's life is a kind of
amputation that signals oppression."

(Lugones & Spelman, 1983, p. 574)

What contributes to a woman's silencing her views and
beliefs? To understand the precursors and consequences of

a woman suppressing her voice in a relationship, this

structural equation model aimed to examine predictors of
women's silencing-the-self behavior that includes the
notion of benevolent sexism and body objectification. In

addition, this model also investigates possible outcomes
of women who silence their "selves," and includes their
intimate relationships and their approval of aggression
and violence toward women.

Silencing the Self
The concept of silencing the self is defined as

consequences of women who are in intimate relationships

and in an attempt to keep harmony, do not and indeed, are
unable to express vital parts of their self-identity
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(Jack, 1991) . For instance, when a romantic partner either

states an interest in a particular type of food or wants

to go out and a self-silencing woman neither likes the
type of food nor wants to go out, she goes along with his

plans without verbalizing her objections. Women who
silence themselves do so in order to keep harmony under

the impression that doing so will further their intimacy
in their relationships (Jack, 1991). Silencing-the-self
theory originated out of qualitative research looking at
consequences of depression in women by Dana Jack in the

late 1980s (Jack, 1991). While studying the subjective
experiences of women's depression, Jack (1991) found that
one common thread among these women was the theme of their
self-silencing behavior as a result of their need to
conform to cultural standards. Therefore, Jack (1991)

proposed that one explanation of depression among women
was a sense of self-loss in their intimate relationships.
Jack (1991) described women's depression from a

self-silencing perspective.

Ali et al.

(2002) demonstrated that silencing the

self was significantly related to depression in women

whose main stressors centered on their personal
relationship more than depressed women whose main

stressors did not center on personal relationships. Page
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et al.

(1996) also investigated the relationships between

silencing-the-self, self-esteem, and depression. Sampling
both women and men, Page et al.

(1996) found that

silencing-the-self was significantly related to depression

only when self-esteem was low versus average or high
levels of self-esteem of the participants.

In identifying what silencing the self is, it is
important to understand how one's self-identity is formed.

Self-concepts are said to include our perceptions about
our abilities, our self-worth, and our attributes (Taylor,

Gilligan & Sullivan, 1995). Erikson (1968) provided a

classical framework for a person's identity formation

through his developmental stage of adolescence. Studies
found support for Erikson's (1968) formulations of
self-identity (Adams & Fitch, 1982; Marcia, 1980;

Streitmatter, 1993) that apply equally across both
genders. However, not all researchers supported these

findings (Brown, 1991; Gilligan, 1982; Miller, 1976).
Criticism of Erikson's identity formation centered on the
predominately male view of his developmental stages
(Brown, 1991; Gilligan, 1982; Miller, 1976). In addition,

Gilligan (1982) criticized Erikson's model in terms of
specific stages and their non-applications of women's

experiences. Also in this reasoning, relational theorists
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(e.g., Gilligan, 1982; Brown, 1991; Miller, 1976) did not
relegate identity or intimacy to specific stages of life.

Thereafter, a shift in the' focus of self-identity

research began to explore women's perspectives on
self-concept and personal identity (Brown, 1991; Gilligan,
1982; Miller, 1976). Whereas a man's self-concept is said

to revolve around outer achievements, such as career

leadership; a woman's self-concept and sense of identity
is thought to be gained from her relationships with others

(Brown, 1991; Gilligan, 1982; Miller, 1976). For instance,
in a study conducted by Taylor et al.

(1995), adolescent

girls were examined to explore the quality of their
self-concepts in their day-to-day relationships. In

particular, it was revealed that for these girls, their

self-images were very much affected by their intimate
relationships with significant others. Thus, their
self-identity formation was a product of the relationships

they were nurtured by and in turn that they nurtured

(Taylor et al., 1995).
Similarly, Miller (1976) suggested that a fundamental

necessity for identity formation is the development of our
relationships with others. Miller (1976) differentiated
self-identity between women and men. For men,
self-identity is comprised of self-sufficiency and

4

self-reliance (Miller, 1976). To Miller (1976), a woman's

identity development includes belongingness and
interdependence.
Much empirical research has been conducted since

silencing-the-self was first proposed. Originally, Jack

(1986) presented a qualitative method of investigating

silencing-the self and in 1992, Jack and Dill published
the silencing-the self scale as a quantitative measure.
Jack's (1986) examination of silencing-the-self was based

on interviews with depressed women. Silencing-the-self can

be assessed by both qualitative and quantitative measures.
The silencing-the-self scale came from Jack's (1986)
interviews. Jack created the silencing-the-self scale as a

quantitative measure when she published the scale with

Dill in 1992. Silencing-the-self scale includes four
subscales including the Externalized Self-Perception

subscale, the Care as Self-Sacrifice subscale, the

Silencing the Self-subscale, and the Divided Self

subscale. Externalized self-perception corresponds to the
part of woman that judges herself by external standards.

Care as self-sacrifice represents the part of a woman that
puts the needs of everyone else before her own needs.

Silencing-the-self embodies avoidance of perceived
conflict to maintain relationship harmony. The
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divided-self denotes the two-halves, the outer person who
obeys and the inner person who is angry. Stevens and

\

Galvin (1995) provided further support for
silencing-the-self. Interested in the effectiveness of the

silencing-the-self scale, Stevens and Galvin (1995)
undertook finding support for the scale in order to aid in

the generalizability of the scale. Stevens and Galvin
(1995) confirmed the factor structure of

silencing-the-self scale and furthered future use of the
scale.

One of the first studies to investigate women's
experiences with self-silencing was Thompson (1995).
Thompson (1995) wanted to replicate and extend the initial

study conducted by Jack and Dill (1992) on
silencing-the-self and hypothesized that
silencing-the-self would be associated with depressive

symptomology and relationship satisfaction among women and
men. Using self-reports, Thompson (1995) measured

silencing-the-self using the silencing-the-self scale,

depressive symptomology using the Beck Depression

Inventory, and relationship satisfaction with the Dyadic
Adjustment scale. Thompson (1995) found that

silencing-the-self was positively associated with symptoms
of depression, and silencing-the-self was negatively
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associated with .relationship satisfaction for women only

and not men.

Marshall and Arvay (1999) examined adolescent's
qualitative perspectives on their sense of self. Marshall
and Arvay (1999) interviewed 13 adolescent girls measuring
self-silencing using Brown and Gilligan's (1992) original

relational method to measure self-silencing experiences.
Marshall and Arvay's (1999) findings confirmed results

similar to Brown and Gilligan's (1992) findings. That is,
Marshall and Arvay (1999) found in their study that these

adolescent girls silenced their views in order to keep
their relationships.

Further studies explored the applications and
extensions of self-silencing (Ali, Oatley, & Toner, 2002;

Besser, Flett, & Davis, 2003; DeMarco, Miller,
Patsdaughter, Chisholm, & Grindel, 1998; Duarte &

Thompson, 1999; Gratch, Bassett, & Attra, 1995;
Haemmerlie, Montgomery, Williams, & Winborn, 2001; Page,

Stevens, & Galvin, 1996; Spratt, Sherman, & Gilroy, 1998;
Witte & Sherman, 2002). For example, several studies have

examined ethnicity and silencing-the-self. Gratch et al.

(1995) investigated silencing-the-self effects in both
women and men using African American, Asian, and Hispanic
participants. Gratch et al.

(1995) found that there was a
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significant relationship between ethnicity and

silencing-the-self. Specifically, both Asian women and men
were found to be the highest in silencing their views

compared to the African American and Hispanic samples.
However, silencing-the-self was positively related to

depression for all groups. Carr, Gilroy, and Sherman

(1996) also investigated racial differences in

silencing-the-self. That is, Carr et al.

(1996) examined

the effects of race as a moderator between self-silencing
and depression among women. The study investigated African

American and Caucasian women and found that only among the
Caucasian women was there a significant relationship
between silencing-the-self and depression, in contrast to

Gratch et al.

(1995) findings about silencing-the-self and

depression being related for African Americans. Carr et
al.

(1996) suggested that the values and differences in

socialization, such as socioeconomic status, accounted for

the non-significant findings among the African /Americans
sampled.

Since Jack's (1991) original qualitative measure of
silencing-the-self, studies have extended to investigate

the theory in terms of its relationships with other

variables. For instance, a growing body of research has
focused on the relationship between silencing-the-self and
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physical health (DeMarco et al., 1998; Kayser et al.,
1999; Zaitsoff, Geller, and Srikameswaran, 2002). In one

such study, silencing the self was used to investigate

women's experiences living with HIV/AIDS measuring
silencing-the-self both qualitatively, using interviews,

and quantitatively, using the silencing-the-self scale

(DeMarco et al., 1998). When the silencing-the-self scale
was used, women living with HIV/AIDS significantly
silenced themselves, specifically when they put the needs

of others before their own, as assessed through the care

as self-sacrifice subscale and the silencing-the-self

subscale. Furthermore, self-silencing was also found when
interviewing the women. Kayser, Sormanti, and Strainchamps
(1999) investigated silencing-the-self and women's

adaptations to living with cancer. Kayser et al.

(1999)

found that the lower silencing-the-self beliefs the women
had then, the more positive adaptations they had to living

with cancer. Zaitsoff et al.

(2002) used

silencing-the-self to determine whether the non-expression
of one's feelings would be related to female adolescent
symptoms of eating disorder pathology, including cognitive
and behavioral symptoms. After holding self-esteem

constant, female adolescents with high cognitive and
behavioral symptoms of eating disorders were more likely
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to display higher levels of silencing-the-self than female

adolescents without high cognitive and behavioral symptoms
of eating disorders. Thus, silencing-the-self may be
connected to women's physical health. In the present
study, we examine benevolent sexism and body
objectification as predictors of silencing-the-self.

Benevolent Sexism
The concept of benevolent sexism can be traced to

research conducted by Eagly and Mladinic (1989).
Considered to be groundbreaking (see Glick et al., 2004),

Eagly and Mladinic (1989) found differences between the

way in which women and men are evaluated. That is, Eagly
and Mladinic (1989) noted that there were different types

of sexist attitudes besides hostile sexism, and that women
are the recipients of positive stereotypes more often than
men are. This landmark finding was known as "women are

wonderful" effect (Eagly & Mladinic 1991). This

consideration for- women was considered a kind of sexism
because this attitude portrays women in traditional female
roles, ignores what women can actuality do, and backs

women in traditional roles (Glick & Fiske, 1997).

Essentially, Glick and Fiske's (1996) work that followed
on benevolent sexist beliefs may be seen as an expansion
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of Eagly and Mladinic's (1991) work. Glick and Fiske's
(1996) work distinguished benevolent sexism from hostile

sexism, which together they called Ambivalent Sexism. They
called attention to the negative effects of certain types

of stereotypes of women that are seemingly positive.

According to this theory, sexist beliefs are considered
ambivalent in that a person may endorse sexist beliefs in
both negative and subjectively positive ways (Glick &

Fiske, 1997).1 Similarly, seeing women as .wonderful can be

an expression of a kind of sexism.

Both negative and subjectively positive sexist
beliefs are said to coexist (Glick & Fiske, 1996).

Specifically, in Glick and Fiske's (1996) study, a
positive correlation was found between hostile sexism and
benevolent sexism. On the one hand, benevolent sexism may

include having stereotypical beliefs about women that
appear on the surface to be positive; however, in

actuality benevolent sexism may lead to negative

consequences for women (Glick & Fiske, 1996). On the other
hand, hostile sexism includes that which includes

hostility and negative stereotypes (Glick & Fiske, 1997).
Ultimately, benevolent sexism is considered to be used in
1 While both benevolent sexism and hostile sexism are reviewed, the
proposed study focuses only on benevolent sexist beliefs and its
relations to silencing-the-self.
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the service of the more overt type of sexism, hostile
sexism, because it puts women in traditional gender

stereotype roles.
Ambivalent Sexism is defined as a person who endorses
both negative and seemingly positive sexists beliefs

(Glick & Fiske, 1997). In investigating Ambivalent Sexism
Theory, Glick and Fiske (1996) distinguished social power,
gender identity, and sexuality components that encompass

sexist beliefs, where the corresponding seemingly positive

features of each component relates to benevolent sexism
and the negative features of each component relates to

hostile sexism. Officially, these three topics are known
as Paternalism, for social power; Gender Differentiation,
for gender identity; and Heterosexuality for sexuality

(Glick & Fiske, 1996). Following is an inclusive review of
each element.

The first component identified in the Ambivalent

Sexism Theory is known as paternalism and centers on men's
control over women (Glick & Fiske, 1996). According to the

researchers, paternalism is delineated into two parts. On

the one hand, in hostile sexism there is dominative
paternalism. The focus here is said to rest on sexist

beliefs that center on the hostile male domineering
beliefs over the female. In benevolent sexism, there is
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protective paternalism. Here, Glick and Fiske (1997) point

out that the central focus is on sexist beliefs that

facilitate male characteristics of protection, authority
figure, and the traditional bread-earner role; this is
considered the benevolent type of sexism.

The second theme that Glick and Fiske (1996)
described when investigating the spectrum of Ambivalent

Sexism Theory is known as gender differentiation. The
focus here is in on the belief that men and women have
differing qualities. According to Eagly (1987), it is

beliefs that women and men have complementary attributes

that typify men being able to take on industrial roles and
women being able to take on domestic roles in our society.
Just as paternalism is characterized by negative and
seemingly positive features, so too is gender

differentiation (Glick & Fiske 1996). With gender
differentiation, Glick and Fiske (1996) took the approach
that there are longstanding traditional stereotypes for

women and men. For men, these stereotypes include being
competitive, which according to the authors, "justifies

men's structural power." According to Glick and Fiske
(1996), this type of gender differentiation represents the

hostile form of sexism. In addition, it is called
competitive gender differentiation. There are
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corresponding female attributes to men's competitive edge,

including the ability for women to be sensitive to others
and being able to complete her man. Glick and Fiske called

these types of positive beliefs about women benevolent
sexism and were identified as complementary gender
differentiation.

The final component of ambivalent sexism theory is

heterosexuality that at once is described as having both
seemingly positive and negative features (Glick & Fiske,
1997). Glick and Fiske (1996) describe heterosexual
hostility, which includes describing women as sexual

objects and generates beliefs of female domination over
men. Glick and Fiske (1996) also described genuine

heterosexuality, which they described as a man that
possesses genuine feelings, desires, and fears toward a

woman. This is considered benevolent sexism because
although seemingly positive on the surface, Glick and

Fiske (1997) point out that in actuality there is an
implication here for romanticizing a woman. In addition,

this type of sexist belief is considered to hold women as

having the ability to "complete her partner" (Glick &

Fiske, 1997). This type of benevolent sexism is termed
heterosexual intimacy and in describing it, Glick and
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Fiske (1997) suggest that a woman's sexuality is seen as

fulfilling her man's romantic needs.
As introduced by Glick and Fiske (1996, 1997), both

hostile sexism and benevolent sexism represent separate
constructs that together make up ambivalent sexism.
Furthermore, one of the underlying motives for silencing

of the self-theory includes the idea that, in a woman's
attempt to conform to society, she will suppress her
views, beliefs and thoughts (Jack, 1996).

Barreto and Ellemers (2005) also conducted an
investigation into whether people recognize benevolent

sexism as sexism. They wanted to investigate the
perception of benevolent sexism in comparison to hostile

sexism among women and men. They asked participants to
rate their perceptions of people endorsing either
benevolent or hostile sexist beliefs. Barreto and Ellemers

(2005) found that among both women and men, perception of
benevolent sexism was significantly different from their

perception of hostile sexism. That is, in comparison to
benevolent sexism, both women and men perceived people

holding hostile sexist beliefs as more sexist that those

people holding benevolent sexist beliefs.
Investigations of benevolent sexism have also
continued to be extended by the work of Glick and his
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colleagues. Glick, Lameiras, and Castro (2002) applied

ambivalent sexism theory by investigating the
relationships between benevolent sexism and education and

religiosity. Specifically, Glick et al.

(2002) chose to

investigate religiosity through the beliefs of the
Catholic Church because it was their (the researchers)
belief that the church's practices denounce hostile sexism

on the one hand, and on the other hand clearly endorse
benevolent sexist beliefs. They cited Glick et al.

(2002)

examples, such as the Pope's belief that men and women
have complementary qualities that make them suitable for

differing roles within the church (all subordinate to

men's roles within the church). In addition, Glick et al.
(2002) surveyed college students in an attempt to answer

whether education was related to participant's reduced

views of both benevolent sexism and hostile sexism.
Essentially, Glick et al.

(2002) found support for their

hypotheses, in that religiosity significantly predicted
benevolent sexism, whereas religiosity was unrelated to

hostile sexism. In addition, education was significantly
associated with less benevolent and hostile sexism.

Important work conducted by Glick and his colleagues
expanded the understanding of benevolent sexism by
investigating its association with gender inequality in 19
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different countries (Glick et al., 2000). Specifically,
Glick et al.,

(2000) investigated cross-cultural

comparisons of hostile and benevolent sexist attitudes
toward women. Among their hypotheses, Glick et al.,

(2000)

predicted that both hostile and benevolent sexism would
predict the extent of gender inequality found in each
country surveyed. Interestingly, their study found that
hostile sexism and benevolent sexism did significantly
predict gender inequality across countries (Glick et al.,
2000). That is, as gender equality decreased, feelings of
both hostile sexism and benevolent sexism toward women

increased.
As benevolent sexism research continues to be
developed by Glick and colleagues, as well as other

researchers, studies have also examined applications of

the theory. In recent years, criticism concerning the
ambivalent sexism inventory has been cited (see
Petrocelli, 2002; Sax, 2002). Petrocelli (2002) suggested

researchers should consider the entire Glick and Fiske's
ASI as preliminary investigations and heavily caution

against the use of the ASI as an instrument to detect

benevolent sexist beliefs. Likewise, Sax (2002) also
critiqued Glick and Fiske (2001) suggesting that Glick and

Fiske inaccurately describe benevolent sexist beliefs and
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suggest that they are instead assessing personality traits
regarding gender differences. Glick and Fiske (2002)
responded to such criticisms by demonstrating that

research regarding ambivalent sexism does indeed exist
and, "predicts discrimination against women" (p. 444).
Based on this overview, this study investigated the

construct of benevolent sexism, the seemingly positive
characteristics stereotyping of women, and its
relationship to silencing-the-self. One of the underlying

reasons for silencing the self is a woman's need to
conform to cultural standards (Jack, 1991). Past research

also found a connection between benevolent sexism and

women conforming to cultural standards (Franzoi, 2001). In
addition, benevolent cultural norms today indicate that

women should possess the qualities of being gentle, kind,
and morally superior to men. Adopting such belief systems
may therefore lead women to inhibit expressions of their
views, beliefs, and feelings because women do not always
have such gentle feelings. In the proposed study, it is

expected that benevolent sexism predicts silencing the

self. It is anticipated that there will be a significant
positive relationship between benevolent sexism and

silencing the self. That is, the more women endorse
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benevolent sexist beliefs, then the more likely they will

be to silence their views, feelings, and beliefs.

Body Objectification
Among the social constructs important to women is the
issue of body objectification (Piran & Cormier, 2005).

McKinley and Hyde (1996) identified Objectified Body
Consciousness (OBC) as a self-internalization of the
standards that culture places on one's body. According to

McKinley and Hyde (1996) , when women internalize the
objectification of their bodies, they begin to experience

their bodies through an exterior/external view and believe

that achieving a cultural body standard is possible, even

when knowing the contrary.
Studies have suggested that the internalization of

objectification of one's body among women creates negative
outcomes, including body shame and body surveillance
(McKinley & Hyde, 1996; Noll & Fredrickson, 1998). Defined

as a woman observing her body as how other's view it,
McKinley and Hyde (1996) suggested that body surveillance

creates a situation in which a woman begins to see her
body as an "external onlooker" (p. 183). Furthermore,

Bartky (1988) has argued that body shame comes from the

extent to which cultural standards have been internalized.
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Still another aspect of internalization of objectifying
one's body comes from women attempting to control their
bodies through food restrictions (McKinley & Hyde, 1996).

In their initial work, McKinley and Hyde (1996) found

negative correlations between body surveillance and body
esteem; body shame was also negatively correlated with

body esteem. Control beliefs, such as the belief that we

can control the attainment of cultural body standards,
were positively correlated with body esteem, and all
three, body surveillance, body shame, and control beliefs
were all positively related to eating disorders. Further

research has also found that low self-esteem predicted

dissatisfaction with one's body among women (Calogero,
2004; Fredrickson & Roberts, 1997; Fredrickson, Roberts,

Noll, Quinn, & Twenge, 1998; Kostanski & Gullone, 1998;
Lowery et al., 2005; Noll & Fredrickson, 1998; Slater &
Tiggemann, 2002).

Extensive findings have also emerged examining the
relationships between body objectification and disordered

eating (e.g., Geller, Cockell, Hewitt, & Goldner, 2000;
Piran & Cormier, 2005; Ross & Wade, 2004; Smolak &

Munstertieger, 2002; Zaitsoff, Geller, & Srikameswaran,
2002). For example, Noll and Fredrickson (1998)

demonstrated that how women objectify their own bodies was
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linked to eating disorders. Geller, et al.

(2000)

conducted a study in which women's self-worth and its
relationship to the eating disorder anorexia nervosa was

examined. They compared women with anorexia to women with
other psychiatric disorders and women without any
disorders in order to examine whether the women with

anorexia exhibited more silencing the self-behaviors. In
addition, they hypothesized that silencing the self among
the women with anorexia would be positively related to

negative feelings about their bodies. Their hypotheses
were supported. Compared to women with other psychiatric
disorders and women without any psychiatric disorders, the
women with anorexia had higher silencing the self-scores.

In addition, silencing the self among the women with

anorexia also was positively related to negative feelings

about their bodies. Ultimately, Geller et al.

(2000)

suggested that among the explanations for their findings,

perhaps body dissatisfaction could be explained by a
woman's inability to express her views and feelings.
Piran and Cormier (2005) reasoned that the process of
internalization is important to understanding a woman's

well-being. They were interested in the internalization of
social expectation processes among women and its impact on
eating disorders. /Among their hypotheses, they reasoned
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that silencing-the-self, body objectification and anger

would be associated and would be predictive of eating

disorders. Using the silencing-the-self scale, the
objectified body consciousness scale, the State-Trait

Anger Expression Inventory, and the Eating Disorder

Inventory, they found that silencing the self, body
objectification, and anger were associated and that each

of these internalization processes predicted eating

disorders among women. Zaitsoff et al.

(2002) investigated

the relationship between silencing the self and eating
disorder symptoms in adolescent girls. Among their
findings, Zaitsoff et al.

(2002) found that adolescent

girls who scored high on the silencing the self-measures
also scored significantly higher on the eating disorder

symptoms. Zaitsoff et al.

(2002) reasoned that eating

disorder symptoms, such as binging and purging, provide an

outlet for the negative feelings that are not expressed by

these girls. Smolak and Munstertieger (2002) reasoned that
because of the negative feelings that silencing one's
views creates, a consequence that arises is problems with

eating. In addition, Smolak and Munstertieger (2002)
wanted to include a sample of men after wondering whether

silencing-the-self scale assessed the same characteristics
in heterosexual men that it did in women. In investigating
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silencing-the-self beliefs and eating problems, they

expected that silencing-the-self behaviors would be

related to eating problems among both college women and
men. Among their main findings, silencing-the-self

behaviors and eating problem measures were found to be

different between women and men in this sample. Among the

women, silencing the self was found to be a significant
predictor for three out of the five eating problem

measures. To the contrary, silencing the self was not a

significant predictor of eating problems for the men in
this sample, suggesting that the process of

silencing-the-self is different for heterosexual men. For
women, these studies suggest that a predictor of
silencing-the-self should be women's objectification of

their bodies because objectifying their bodies provides

women an impetus for shutting down what they really feel.
Among the expectations of the proposed model is the
examination of the theoretical construct known as body

objectification and its relationship to silencing the
self. Based on the findings that silencing-the-self is

related to eating disorders and in women eating disorders
is related to body objectification, then it may be
possible that body objectification will be related to

silencing-the-self. Based on the literature connecting
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body objectification and the underlying connection of
eating disorders to silencing-the-self, we predict that

body objectification will significantly predict silencing
the self.

Intimacy in Relationships and Silencing the Self
Intimacy has been described as: the feelings and views
of closeness we share with significant others (Schaefer &
Olson, 1981). Definitions of intimacy include the deep

communication in relationships that reveal the most valued
part of who we are and fundamentally, intimacy

incorporates emotional sharing (Feldman, Gowen, & Fisher,
1998). Theories of intimacy include developmental stages

of intimacy (Erikson, 1968). For instance, Erikson (1968)
provided a developmental view of intimacy in describing

intimacy as a fundamental human need that was required for

effective psychological functioning. During the Early
Adulthood stage, Erikson (1968), described intimacy as the

central task and if not effectively achieved, isolation
may result. In addition, Erikson (1980) described how

having a clear sense of identity while striving for
intimacy was critical; otherwise, desperation in

relationships would consequently ensue.
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Erikson's stage theory is very different from the

relational theories of Miller and Gilligan, who speak
about the need for connection being present for girls
throughout life. In contrast to developmental theories of
human development, relational theories also described

intimacy (Gilligan, 1982; Miller, 1976). Gilligan- (1982)
noted the importance for connectedness and interdependence
in the lives of girls, which are important characteristics

of intimacy. In addition, Miller (1976) described the need
for women to have interdependence along with a sense of
belongingness, which also incorporates characteristics of

intimacy.
In describing the Triangular Theory of Love,
Sternberg (1987) described intimacy as including
bondedness and connectedness. Furthermore, Downey (2001)

argued that intimacy should be defined as "...communion
with others without losing the strength to stand for our

own beliefs and rights" (p. 129). It is also worth noting
that intimacy is thought to exist on several dimensions

(Schaefer & Olson, 1981), including sexual closeness,
friendships, and in marriages; however, the focus of this

present study is to exclusively target intimacy in
romantic relationships.
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Feldman et al.

(1998) argued that problems in

relationships take place when there is an uneven
relationship between individual's desires to share

themselves without fear of losing their identities. This

is especially true for women because of the relational
nature they use to define and express their views and

beliefs (Gilligan, 1982; Jack, 1991; Schaefer & Olson,
1981; Thelen, Vanderwal, Thomas, & Harmon, 2000). That is,

in contrast to Erikson's model, because women define their
identities through their relationships, the way in which
they express intimacy is considered important because

achieving intimacy is a reflection of healthy romantic

relationships (Gilligan, 1982; Jack, 1991). Intimacy in

romantic relationships for women then can be seen as the
essence through which they express their views and ideas
with significant others.

A key ingredient of a romantic relationship is
characterized by the intimacy that is shared in the

relationship (Jack, 1991). Indeed, in the breadth of
Jack's (1991) work with women's silencing-the-self
behaviors, one theme among her sample of depressed women

was that women who lost their sense of self had an
inability to express their true identity in their intimate
romantic relationships (p. 60). Prager (1989) found that
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in a sample of couples, women reported the most
satisfaction in their relationships when they expressed

the highest level of intimacy with their romantic
partners. Still another stuby conducted by Cramer and

Donachie (1999) investigated the relationship of

psychological health and intimacy. Cramer and Donachie
(1999) found that among the women participants, decrease
in intimacy was associated with poor psychological health,

as measured by a self-esteem measure.
Among the proposed expectations of the present study

is to specifically investigate the relationship between

silencing the self and intimacy in romantic relationships.
That is, because the aforementioned research suggested
that intimacy in romantic relationships is related to
psychological health (see Cramer & Donachie, 1999),
self-identity (see Prager, 1989), and self views (see
Jack, 1991), it is important to consider that silencing

one's views contribute to the lack of intimacy a woman

experiences in her romantic relationships. More
specifically, more silencing-the-self should predict lower
intimacy with one's male partner.
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Silencing-the-Self and Acceptance
of Violence toward Women

Research has demonstrated that not just men, but also
women accept attitudes of violence perpetrated against
women (Cowan, 2000). It is important to examine these
views because of the implications for the women that are

impacted by such belief systems, including women jurors
who exonerate rapists (Cowan, 2000).. It is important to

examine the extent of women's acceptance of violence

toward women because in their roles as friends. Of other

women, they may fail to support their friend when she is a
victim of violence. Also, a woman may take the perspective
of her violent partner and accept the violence against her
as a psychological or physical survival strategy.
Characteristics such as acceptance of violence may

increase the risk of entering a relationship with a

violent partner. On the other hand, acceptance of violence
toward women may also result in a woman ending up in a

violent relationship because of attitudes regarding the
self or it may result in a failure to take action to

protect herself.

Silencing-the-self is important in understanding why
some women may accept violence toward other women.
Research has begun to address this issue. Craver (2000)
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was interested in determining whether silencing-the-self,
self-esteem, and identity were significantly associated

with dating violence. Using scales as well as interviews,
Craver sampled women that were either in non-violent
relationships or in violent relationships to see if the

women in violent relationships silenced themselves more.
Results suggested that the women in violent relationships
had higher levels of silencing-the-self compared to the

women in non-violent relationships. In addition,

interviews revealed that women who were in violent dating
relationships remained committed to their relationships
and minimized their partner's violence.

Bozzano (1999) was interested in the relationship

between silencing-the-self and perceptions of sexual
harassment among women. The Silencing-the-self scale and
descriptions of sexual harassment situations were used to
assess silencing-the-self experiences and perceptions of
sexual harassment experiences and perceived reactions to

sexual harassment situations. In this exploratory study,

it was expected that silencing-the-self behaviors would

significantly influence perceptions of, and perceived
reactions to, sexual harassment situations. Findings

indicated that silencing-the-self was significantly

related to the perception of sexual harassment. Compared
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to women who scored low in silencing-the-self, women who
scored high in self-silencing also scored high in their

perceptions of sexual harassment. Unlike the women who

scored low in silencing-the-self, women who scored high in

silencing-the-self also had distinct differences to
perceived reactions of handling sexual harassment
situations. Specifically, high self-silencing women chose

descriptions of avoidance methods as reactions to sexually
harassing situations; whereas, women that scored low on

silencing-the-self chose descriptions of confrontational
methods as reactions to sexually harassing situations.

It is important to explore the direct role that
silencing-the-self may have in women's acceptance of

violence toward women. Because women who do not think they
are important and have low self-regard inherent in

silencing-the-self, they may believe that other women are
not important either. Therefore, a prediction is that the

more women silence their views, the more they will accept
violence against women.
Benevolent Sexism and Acceptance
of Violence toward Women

In addition to predicting silencing-the-self from
benevolent sexism, it is also possible that benevolent

sexism predicts acceptance of violence towards women. A
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study has recently been reported where benevolent sexism

was associated with the justification and even toleration
of aggression toward women (Viki, Abrams, & Masser, 2004).
Viki et al.

(2004) hypothesized that participants who

endorsed benevolent sexist beliefs and viewed vignettes of
acquaintance rape would express less blame for
perpetrators versus when they viewed vignettes of stranger

rape scenarios. Their hypothesis was confirmed.
Participants who endorsed high benevolent sexist beliefs
assigned less blame to the scenarios where the
perpetrators committed acquaintance rape than for the

scenarios where the perpetrators committed stranger rape

(Viki et al., 2004) . Furthermore, this group of women also

assigned shorter sentences for the rapists in the
acquaintance rape scenarios than in the stranger rape
scenario.

Research has also demonstrated that sexism is
connected to traditional gender roles and that social
dominance is associated with both gender roles and sexism
(see Russell & Trigg, 2004). Both social dominance and

adherence to gender roles have been shown to be important

indicators of sexual harassment (Russell & Trigg, 2004) .
Benevolent sexism encourages the negative, yet seemingly
positive, consequences including disparities in social
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power and gender differentiation that may result from

adherence to traditional gender roles (see Glick & Fiske,

1996). In their study, Russell and Trigg (2004) expected
that among women and men, adherence to traditional gender
roles would be a significant predictor of tolerating
sexual harassment. Indeed, benevolent sexism had a

positive association with tolerating sexual harassment.
Russell and Trigg (2004) suggested that condoning
benevolent sexism and harassment could be explained

through those individual's endorsing traditional gender
roles that may make a person less tolerant of others in an
attempt to reestablish their own self-identity. This is an

important finding because silencing-the-self behaviors
have been characteristic of women who lose their sense of

identity and are more willing to adhere to traditional

gender roles (see Jack, 1991). This suggests that perhaps

silencing-the-self may in fact mediate the relationship
between benevolent sexism and acceptance of violence

toward women.

Other studies have also investigated benevolent
sexism and sexual harassment (Wiener, Hurt, Russell,

Mannen, & Gasper, 1997). For instance, Wiener et al.,
(1997) was interested in benevolent sexism and sexual

harassment in work environments for women and men. For
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both women and men, benevolent sexism did not predict

differences in endorsing harassment. Thus, the findings on

the relationship between benevolent sexism and tolerance
of harassment are conflicting.
Studies have found a- connection between blaming

female victims of violence and belief in traditional
gender roles (as cited in Caron & Carter, 1997; Cowan &
Quinton, 1997). In part because of this connection, and in

part because Burt's (1980) Rape Myth Acceptance Scale did

not focus on the broad beliefs people have about the
causes of rape, Cowan and Quinton (1997) assessed the

perceived causes of rape among women and men. Findings
revealed that women identifying themselves as feminist
(and ascribing less to traditional gender roles) believed

less in female precipitation causes (female victims
provoke rape acts) of rape. In addition, they found that

male sexuality (the belief that men cannot control their
sexual urges and thus it falls on the female not to

provoke him), was negatively associated with women's

self-identification as feminists. Because women who
identified less with traditional gender roles (the

self-identifiers with feminism) were found to adhere less

to perceived causes of rape that are rape myths that blame

female victims of rape, it is important to explore to what
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extent women's silencing-the-self (adhering to traditional
gender roles) plays a role in acceptance of violence

toward women, including perceived causes of rape.

Acceptance of interpersonal violence (AIV) considers

the idea that both force and coercion are acceptable
behaviors in intimate relationships (Burt, 1980). AIV is
important to consider because research has demonstrated

AIV is partly due to women's adherence to traditional

gender roles (Burt, 1980). Adhering to traditional gender
roles is important to benevolent sexism and critical to
silencing-the-self behaviors. Therefore,
silencing-the-self should mediate the relationship between
benevolent sexism and AIV, a form of acceptance of

violence toward women.

The present study is interested in investigating
benevolent sexism and its effects on women's attitudes of

violence toward women, including sexual harassment myths,
perceived causes of rape myths, and acceptance of
interpersonal violence. In addition, silencing-the-self is
expected to mediate/intervene in the relationship between
benevolent sexism and acceptance of violence toward women

because of the role that self-identity plays in holding
traditional gender roles, which is also important to
benevolent sexism and acceptance of violence toward women.
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Purpose/Hypotheses and Overview of Model
This study tests the hypotheses that both women's

internal beliefs regarding their bodies and their

condoning of benevolent sexist beliefs will influence

their silencing-the-self views. That is, this model is
based on the theory that women whose beliefs and attitudes

support benevolent sexism, such as women need to be taken
care of, as well as internalizing how they feel about
their bodies, will in turn internalize loss of self

feelings in order to maintain harmony with significant
partners. Thus, benevolent sexism and body objectification
should predict women's silencing-the-self. Moreover, it is

proposed that silencing-the-self will influence a woman's
level of intimacy in romantic relationships because the

more women internalize and lose their voice, the more they
will lose intimacy in romantic relationships.

Silencing-the-self will also influence a woman's
toleration of violence towards women and blaming the

female victim because the more a woman suppresses her
views and beliefs, and hence her value as a woman, the

more accepting of violence toward other women she is

likely to be.

Silencing-the-self should intervene in the
relationship between benevolent sexist beliefs and
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intimacy within romantic relationships because the more a
woman ascribes to ideals about benevolent sexism the more
she will lose her own voice and in turn will lose intimacy

with her partner. In the relationship between benevolent
sexism and acceptance of violent attitudes toward women,

silencing-the-self should be an intervening variable
because the more a woman is benevolently sexist, the more
she will lose her voice, which will leave her vulnerable

to accepting violent attitudes toward women.

Silencing-the-self should act as an intervening
variable between body objectification and intimacy in

relationships because body satisfaction or dissatisfaction

is an important aspect of a woman's self-concept. The more
shame a woman feels about her body the less she is to want

to share how she feels in her relationship and then the
less intimacy she will share with her partner. Also,
silencing-the-self should intervene in the relationship

with body objectification and acceptance of violence
toward women because the worse a woman feels about her
body the more she is likely to lose her voice, which in

turn would make her more tolerant of violence toward both
women, more victim-blaming. Also, benevolent sexism should
have a direct positive relationship with acceptance of

violence toward women because the more likely a woman is
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benevolently sexist, the more she will be likely to
ascribe to blame women who are victimized (women who they

see as having fallen off the pedestal). The hypothesized
model is presented in Figure 1 (below).

Silencing-the-Self Behaviors, including Benevolent Sexism,
Objectified Body Consciousness, Silencing-the-Self,
Intimacy in Relationships, and Acceptance of Violence
toward Women

As indicated by arrows, it is hypothesized that
benevolent sexism and body objectification directly

predict silencing-the-self. In turn, silencing-the-self
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directly predicts intimacy in relationships and acceptance

of violent attitudes toward women. Silencing-the-self is

predicted to act as an intervening variable between
benevolent sexism and the outcome variables, intimacy in

relationships and acceptance of violent attitudes toward
women. In addition, silencing-the-self is predicted to act

as an intervening variable between body objectification
and the outcome variables, intimacy in relationships and

acceptance of violent attitudes toward women. It is also

predicted that benevolent sexism will have a direct
positive relationship with acceptance of violent attitudes
toward women.
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CHAPTER TWO

METHOD

Design and Model Specification
In this study, a structural equation model (SEM)
using EQS was used to test the model between benevolent

sexism, body objectification, silencing-the-self, intimacy

in relationships, and violence toward women (see figure 2
next page). Circles in the model represent latent
variables, rectangles represent measured variables, arrows
represent predicted paths, and absences of lines

connecting variables represent no hypothesized direct

effects.
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Note: Benevolent Sexism bi = intimacy, bp = protective paternalism,
bg = gender differentiation; Silencing the Self: SSS = silencing the
self, SSEX = externalized self-perception, SSC = care as
self-sacrifice, SSD = divided self; Relationship: MINTS = sexual
intimacy, MINTIN = intellectual intimacy, MINTR = recreational
closeness, MINTC = social intimacy, MINTEM = emotional intimacy;
Violence: AIV = acceptance of interpersonal violence,
PCRFP = perceived causes of rape, female precipitation,
PCRS = perceived causes of rape, male sexuality, SHS = sexual
harassment myth scale.

Figure 2. Measurement Model
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Benevolent sexism served as a latent variable with

three indicators (protective paternalism,, complementary
gender differentiation, and heterosexual intimacy). Body
objectification, a latent variable with two indicators

(body surveillance subscale and the body shame subscale),
and silencing-the-self, also a latent variable with four
indicators (care as self-sacrifice subscale, the divided

self subscale, the silencing-the-self subscale, and the
externalized self-perception subscale), were used. Also

included in the analysis was the latent variable intimacy
in relationships with five indicators (sexual intimacy
subscale, emotional intimacy subscale, recreational

intimacy subscale, social intimacy subscale, and

intellectual intimacy subscale of the Personal Assessment
of Intimacy in Relationships (PAIR) scale), and violence
toward women, a latent variable with four indicators
(acceptance of interpersonal violence (AIV) scale, sexual

harassment myth (SHM) scale, and two subscales, female

precipitation and male sexuality subscales, of the
perceived causes of rape (PCR) scale.
Figure 1 illustrates the hypotheses that benevolent
sexism will predict silencing-the-self and violence toward
women, and that body objectification will predict

silencing-the-self. Also, silencing-the-self will predict
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intimacy in relationships and violence toward women. The
hypothesis that the relationship between benevolent sexism
and intimacy in relationships will be mediated by

silencing-the-self was also analyzed. Furthermore, the
hypothesis that the relationship between benevolent sexism
and violence toward women will be mediated by
silencing-the-self was also be investigated. Also

hypothesized is that the relationship between body

objectification and intimacy in relationships is mediated
through silencing-the-self. Also hypothesized is that the
relationship between body objectification and violence

toward women is mediated through silencing-the-self.
In specifying the model, there were 171 data points

with 23 independent variable variances and 16 regression

coefficients. Thus, the model can be uniquely identified

with 39 parameter estimates and 132 degrees of freedom.
The Database

The proposed study used archival data from the Cowan
and Ullman (2006) study and will use a portion of the

measures collected for that study. The participants in

Cowan and Ullman's study were a group of 464 female
college students attending a university in the western
United States. These women were recruited from an
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upper-division general education class or recruited from a
psychology experiment recruitment board and were treated
in accordance with the "Ethical Principles of

Psychologists and Code of Conduct" (American Psychological
Association, 1992). Included were African Americans

(n = 53, 11.5%), Asians (n = 42, 9.1%), Caucasians
(n = 240, 52.1%), Latinas (n = 104, 22.6%), Native
Americans (n = 3, 0.6%), and 'Other'

(n = 19, 4.1%) female

participants. As noted in Cowan and Ullman (2006) ages

ranged from 18 to 59 years old (X = 28.08, SD = 8.61).
The participants reported annual incomes below $20,000.
In this study, the dataset from Cowan and Ullman
(2006) was randomly split in half. One-half of the

dataset, the exploratory half (n = 232), was used to
explore factor loadings for the constructs and measured
variables. The other half of the dataset, the confirmatory

half (n = 232), was used to confirm and test the
hypotheses of the model. Only those data from the
confirmatory half were used to examine the predictions for

this study.
The exploratory subset was a random selection of the
overall sample and included characteristics similar to the

Cowan and Ullman (2006) sample. The average age of the
exploratory sample was 27.95 (SD = 8.53). Ethnicity of the
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exploratory sample consisted of African Americans 21

(9.1%), Asians 18 (7.8%), Caucasians 120 (51.7%), Latinas

60 (25.9%), Native Americans 2 (0.9%), and "Other" 10
(4.3%) women. The average income continued to be under

$20,000.

The confirmatory subset also included a random
selection of the overall Cowan and Ullman (2006) sample.

The average age for the confirmatory sample was 28.23

(SD = 8.65). Ethnicity consisted of 32 (13.9%) African
Americans, 24 (10.4%) Asians, 120 (51.7%) Caucasians, 44
(19.1%) Latinas, 1 (0.4%) Native American, and 9 (3.9%)

"Other" women. The average income was under $10,000.

Measures

Benevolent Sexism
Three subscales, protective paternalism,

complementary gender differentiation, and heterosexual

intimacy, of the Benevolent Sexism (BS) subscale were used
to measure the concept of benevolent sexism. The BS

subscale, developed by Glick and Fiske (1996), is part of
the Ambivalent Sexism Inventory (ASI), which also measures
Hostile Sexism (HS). According to Glick and Fiske (1996),
benevolent sexism is "a set of interrelated attitudes

toward women that are sexist in terms of viewing women
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stereotypically and in restricted roles but that are
subjectively positive in feeling tone (for the perceiver)
and also tend to elicit behaviors typically categorized as

prosocial (e.g., helping) or intimacy-seeking (e.g.,
self-disclosure)" (p.491). As described by Glick and Fiske

(1996), protective paternalism refers to men's control
over women including beliefs that women need protection;

complementary gender differentiation includes sexist
beliefs that focus on corresponding male and female
attributes that include women being sensitive to the needs
of others; and heterosexual intimacy is the belief that

women have the ability to complete her partner. The BS
Scale is a Likert-type scale anchored between 1 (strongly

disagree) and 6 (strongly agree). For all four subscales,

higher scores indicated a higher level of benevolent
sexism. There are 11-items in this scale and are broken
down by 4-items that are the protective paternalism
subscale, 3-items that are the complementary gender

differentiation subscale, and 4-itmes that are the
heterosexual intimacy subscale. A sample item of

Protective Paternalism is, "A good woman should be set on
a pedestal." A sample item from Complementary Gender
Differentiation is, "Women have a quality of purity few

men possess." A sample item from Heterosexual Intimacy is,
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"Despite accomplishment, men are incomplete without

women."
The internal consistency of the ASI scale was
originally reported across six samples. The BS subscale

ranged from a = .73 to 85 (Glick & Fiske, 1996). Cowan and
Ullman (2006) assessed the BS subscale in the context of

the HS subscale and reported an a = .84. In the present

study, the exploratory subset achieved a coefficient alpha
of .80 for the BS scale and a coefficient alpha of .80 for
the confirmatory subset.

Silencing the Self
The four subscales, externalized self-perception,

care as self-sacrifice, silencing the self, and the
divided self, of the Silencing-the-Self (SS) Scale were

used to measure silencing-the-self. Developed by Jack

(1991), silencing-the-self is the consequence of a woman
who is in an intimate relationship and in an attempt to

keep harmony is unable to express her self-views,
attitudes, and identity. Accordingly, Jack and Dill (1992)
described externalized self-perceptions as, "judging

yourself by external standards;" care as self-sacrifice as
"securing attachments by putting the needs of others

before the self;" silencing the self as, "inhibiting one's
self-expression and action to avoid conflict and possible
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loss of relationship;" and the divided self as,
"experience of presenting an outer compliant self to live

up to feminine role imperatives while the inner self grows
angry and hostile" (p. 98). The SS scale is a 31-item

Likert-type scale, broken down by 6-items in the
externalized self-perception subscale, 9-items in the care

as self-sacrifice subscale, 9-items in the silencing the
self subscale, and 7-items in the divided self subscale.

The SS Scale is anchored between 1 (strongly disagree) to
7 (strongly agree), in which higher scores indicated more
self-silencing. A sample item for externalized
self-perception is, "I tend to judge myself by how other

people see me." A sample item for care as■self-sacrifice

is, "Considering my needs to be as important as those of
the people I love is selfish." A sample item for silencing
the self is, "I don't speak my feelings in an intimate
relationship when I know they will cause disagreement." A

sample item of the divided self is, "Often I look happy
enough on the outside, but inwardly I feel angry and
rebellious ."

The internal consistency of the SS scale was

originally reported across three samples and ranged from
a = .86 to .94 (Jack & Dill, 1992). In the present study,
a = .91 for the exploratory subset and a = .92 for the
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confirmatory subset. Though Cowan and Ullman (2006) did

not include this measure as part of their reported study,

with the entire dataset, a = .91 for the SS scale.
Body Consciousness
Two subscales, body surveillance and body shame of
the Objectified Body Consciousness (OBC) Scale were used

to measure the concept of body objectification. The OBC

Scale, developed by McKinley and Hyde (1996), described
Objectified Body Consciousness as women's
self-internalization of the standards that culture places

on one's body. When internalizing the objectification of
their bodies, women begin to experience their bodies

through an external view. McKinley and Hyde (1996)

differentiated between the two subscales: body

surveillance, women's tendencies to view the body as an
outside observer, and body shame, feelings of shame when

one's body does not conform to cultural expectations.

Worth noting, the OBC scale also identified a third

subscale, body control subscale to measure a person's
responsibility for how their bodies look; however, this
subscale was neither part of the Cowan and Ullman (2006)

study nor the present study. The OBC scale is a 16-item
Likert-type scale, broken down by 8-items for the body

surveillance subscale, and 8-items for the body shame
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subscale. The OBC Scale is anchored between 1 (strongly
disagree) and 6 (strongly agree) . Higher scores for both
scales indicated more body objectification. A sample item

for body surveillance is, "During the day, I think about

how I look many times." A sample item for body shame is,

"When I'm not the size I think I should be, I feel

ashamed."
The internal consistencies of the OBC scale were
originally reported across three studies. The internal

consistencies of the OBC scale from McKinley and Hyde
(1996) ranged from a = .76 - .89 for body surveillance and

a = .68 to .76 for body shame. In the present study,
internal consistencies for the OBC scale was a = .86 for

both the exploratory dataset and for the confirmatory

dataset. For the body surveillance subscale, a = .80 for
the exploratory dataset and a = .83 for the confirmatory

dataset. For the body shame subscale, a = .84 for the
exploratory subset and a = .83 for the confirmatory

subset. Though Cowan and Ullman (2006) study did not
include the OBC measures, using the entire dataset, OBC

scale a = .86,

(body surveillance a = .82, and body shame

a = .83).

49

Intimacy in Relationships

Interested in assessing the variety of dimensions

involved with intimacy, Schaefer and Olson (1981)
identified five distinctive features. Schaefer and Olson
(1981) identified emotional intimacy to describe the

experience of openly sharing one's feelings in a genuine
environment. They distinguished social intimacy as sharing
one's closeness with a network or friends. In addition,

Schaefer and Olson (1981) depicted sexual intimacy as
physical and sexual affection including touching. They
described intellectual intimacy as the closeness one

experiences in sharing ideas and events. Schaefer and

Olson (1981) also included recreational intimacy as the
closeness one shares with others in mutual activities,

such as sports or hobbies. Taken together, Schaefer and

Olson (1981) expressed these distinct types of intimacy

collaboratively as the Personal Assessment of Intimacy in
Relationships (PAIR) scale. The Intimacy Scale is a
profile scale that indicates the pattern of intimacy. The
PAIR scale is a 30-item Likert-type scale, broken down by

6-items for each of the subscales. The PAIR scale is
anchored between 1 (strongly disagree) and 7 (strongly
agree). Higher scores for all subscales indicated more

intimacy of women with their partner. A sample item of
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emotional intimacy is, "I can state my feelings without
him/her getting defensive." A sample item of social

intimacy is, "We enjoy spending time with other couples."
A sample of sexual intimacy is, "Sexual expression is an
essential part of our relationship." A sample of

intellectual intimacy is, "My partner helps me clarify my
thoughts." A sample of recreational intimacy is, "We like
playing together."

The internal consistencies of the PAIR scale were
reported as a = .75 for emotional intimacy, a = .71 for
social intimacy, a = .77 for sexual intimacy, a = .70 for

intellectual intimacy, and a = .70 for recreational
intimacy (Schaefer & Olson, 1981). Cowan and Ullman (2006)
reported alphas ranging from a = .76 to a = .82. In the

present study, internal consistencies ranged from a = .80
to a = .90 for the exploratory subset and a = .79 to
a = .89 for the confirmatory subset.
Violence toward Women

In order to measure the acceptance of violence toward

women, four scales were used, including the Perceived
Causes of Rape (PCR) Scale (Cowan & Quinton, 1997), the
Acceptance of Interpersonal Violence (AIV) Scale (Burt,
1980), and the Sexual Harassment Myth (SHM) Scale (Cowan,

2000).
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The PCR Scale was developed by Cowan and Quinton
(1997) in order to measure multidimensional perceived

causes of rape, including rape myths. PCR Scale is comprised of six subscales, two of which are used in the

present study, male sexuality subscale (used, to measure

how uncontrolled male perpetrators' sex drives are
considered to be), and the female precipitation subscale

(used as a measure of the extent to which female victims
of rape are seen as precipitating the event). The other
subscales include the male hostility subscale, the male

dominance subscale, the society and socialization

subscale, and the male pathology subscale. In order to
assess women's acceptance of violence toward women, two of

the six PCR subscales were used in the present study
including the female precipitation subscale and the male
sexuality subscale. This is because in explaining

acceptance of violence toward women, female precipitation
blames females for rape by suggesting that the victim

somehow provoked the rape and male sexuality excuses men
for raping on the basis of an uncontrollable sex drive

(Cowan & Quinton, 1997). PCR is a 32-item Likert-like
scale that includes, 6 items for female precipitation, 6

items for male dominance, 7 items for male sexuality, 6
items for society and socialization, 5 items for male
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hostility, and 2-items for male pathology. The PCR scale

was anchored between 1 (strongly disagree) and 7 (strongly
agree). Higher scores for both the female precipitation
and male sexuality subscales indicate higher extent of

support for victim blaming. Sample items include, "Rape is

caused by women who dress sexy," for female precipitation;
and "Rape is caused by men having a stronger sex drive

than women" for male sexuality. Cowan and Quinton (1997)
reported internal consistencies for the PCR scale are as

a = .90 for female precipitation, and a = .83 for male
sexuality. Cowan and Ullman (2006) reported internal
consistencies of a = .88 for female precipitation and

a = .84 for male sexuality. In the present study, internal
consistencies for the female precipitation subscale were

a = .88 for both the exploratory and confirmatory subsets
and internal consistencies for the male sexuality subscale
were a = .84 for both the exploratory and confirmatory

subsets.

The second scale-measuring acceptance of violence
toward women was the Acceptance of Interpersonal Violence

(AIV) scale (Burt, 1980). In connection to assessing
acceptance of rape myths, Burt (1980) created the AIV
scale along with the own sex role satisfaction scale, sex

role stereotyping scale, adversarial sexual beliefs scale,
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and sexual conservatism scale. Burt (1980) explained that

acceptance of interpersonal violence in sexual and
intimate relationships includes the use of force and
coercion in order to get conformity. The AIV scale was

originally used to examine attitudes of acceptance of

violence and rape myths (Burt, 1980) and in the present

study was used to assess the acceptance of violence toward

women. The AIV is a 6-item Likert-like scale with
responses from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly

agree). Higher scores indicated higher levels of

acceptance of acceptance of blame. A sample item includes,
"Being roughed up is sexually stimulating to many women."

The internal consistency of the scale was reported as
ot = .586 (Burt, 1980). The alpha coefficient in the Cowan
and Ullman (2006) study was a = .56 and in the present

study a = .57 for the exploratory subset and a. = .54 in

the confirmatory set.
The Sexual Harassment Myth (SHM) scale was also used
to measure female acceptance of violence toward women,

specifically looking at the extent of blaming female
victims of sexual harassment (Cowan, 2000). Cowan (2000)

used SHM to assess sexual harassment myths in connection
with women's hostility towards women, assessing the belief

that victims of sexual harassment are held responsible for

54

their victimization. The SHM is a 12-item Likert-like
scale anchored between 1 (strongly disagree) and 7

(strongly agree). A sample item is, "When a woman allows a
man to compliment her, she is implicitly giving him the OK

to move one step further in a sexual manner." Higher
scores indicated more blaming female victims for sexual

harassment. The internal consistency of the SHM scale was
reported as a = .88 (Cowan, 2000). Cowan and Ullman (2006)
reported a Cronbach alpha of a = .92. In the present study
a = .92 for both the explanatory and confirmatory subsets.
Procedure

Women 18 years of age and older were asked to

participate in a study during an upper-division general
education course and from a Psychology Study Recruitment
bulletin board in which questionnaires were handed out to

interested participants at a west coast American

university. Once the questionnaires were completed, they
were asked to return the questionnaires to an advising
center where they exchanged them for extra-credit slips

that could be used for their classes. Questionnaires
included informed consent forms insuring participant's
anonymity and all packets included a debriefing statement.

Measures used in the present study were embedded as part

55

of a much larger Cowan and Ullman (2006) study. Items used
for the present study, embedded as part of the overall

study included (1) Objectified Body Consciousness (OBC)

Scale,

(2) Silencing-the-Self (SS) Scale,

(3) Personal

Assessment of Intimacy in Relationships (PAIR) Inventory,
(4) Benevolent Sexism (BS) scale,

Rape (PCR) Scale,

(5) Perceived Causes of

(6) Acceptance of Interpersonal Violence

(AIV) Scale, and (7) Sexual Harassment Myth (SHM) Scale.

Statistical Analyses

Assumptions were evaluated using SPSS 11.0 and EQS
6.1. A structural equation model (SEM) was used to test

the hypotheses of the model. A confirmatory factor
analysis, based on data from benevolent sexism, body
objectification, silencing-the-self, intimacy in

relationships, and violence toward women was performed to
find support for the measurement part of the model

followed by testing of the structural model. The
Satorra-Bentler chi-square test of independence was used

to determine a goodness of model. Fit indices were
analyzed using Comparative Fit Index (CFI) with an adopted

value of greater than .90, and less than .06 on the Root

Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) as indicated by
Hu and Bentler (1995). The Lagrange Multiplier Test (LM

56

test) to investigate post-hoc analysis to significantly

improve the model was also incorporated.
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CHAPTER THREE
RESULTS

The Hypothesized Model

With the use of structural equation modeling (SEM)
through EQS, the hypothesized relationships were tested. A

five-factor model of Benevolent Sexism, Body
Objectification, Silencing-the-Self, Intimacy in

Relationships, and Acceptance of Violence toward Women was
hypothesized. Protective paternalism, complementary gender

differentiation, and heterosexual intimacy subscales
served as indicators of the Benevolent Sexism factor. Body

surveillance and body shame subscales served as indicators

of the Body Objectification factor. Care as
self-sacrifice, the divided self, silencing-the-self, and

the externalized self-perception subscales were indicators

of the Silencing-the-Self factor. Also, sexual intimacy,

emotional intimacy, recreational intimacy, social

intimacy, and intellectual intimacy subscales of the
Personal Assessment of Intimacy in Relationships (PAIR)
served as indicators of the Intimacy in Relationships

factor. Acceptance of interpersonal violence, sexual
harassment myths, female precipitation subscale and male

sexuality subscales of the Perceived Causes of Rape Scale
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served as indicators of the Acceptance of Violence toward

Women factor.

It was hypothesized that benevolent sexism would

predict silencing-the-self and violence toward women, and
that body objectification would predict

silencing-the-self. Also, silencing-the-self should
predict intimacy in relationships and violence toward
women. Four mediational hypotheses were proposed. The
hypothesis that the relationship between benevolent sexism

and intimacy in relationships would be mediated by
silencing-the-self was also analyzed. Further, the

hypothesis that the relationship between benevolent sexism

and violence toward women would be mediated by

silencing-the-self was also investigated. Also
hypothesized was that the relationship between body

objectification and intimacy in relationships was mediated
through silencing-the-self and that the relationship
between body objectification and violence toward women was

mediated through silencing-the-self.

Assumptions
SPSS 11.0 and EQS 6.1 were used to test assumptions.

For the present study there were 232 participants and 18
observed variables used. The ratio of cases to observed
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variables was 13:1, the ratio of cases to estimated
parameters was 6:1, and these ratio were adequate. Table 1

presents the means, standard deviations, and possible
ranges of the data.

Table 1. Means and Standard Deviations for All Variables

Variable

Mean

Standard Possible
Deviation Ranges

Intimacy Benevolent Sexism

3.13

0.98

1-6

Protective Paternalism
Benevolent Sexism

3.10

0.96

*1_L £0

Gender Differentiation
Benevolent Sexism

3.26

1.10

1JL £0

Body Surveillance

3.82

0.93

1-6

Body Shame

2.92

1.01

1-6

Care as Self-Sacrifice

3.42

0.92

1-7

Silencing-the-Self

2.78

1.12

1-7

Divided Self

2.73

1.30

1-7

Externalized Self-Perception

3.19

1.32

Sexual Intimacy

4.30

1.25

1-7
1-7

Intellectual Intimacy

4.92

1.41

1-7

Recreational Intimacy

5.37

1.26

1-7

Social Intimacy

4.46

1.55

1-7

Emotional Intimacy

4.56

0.99

1-7

Acceptance of Interpersonal
Violence

3.06

0.71

1-6

Perceived Causes of Rape,
Female Precipitation

2.48

1.34

1-7

Perceived Causes of Rape, Male
Sexuality

2.78

1.29

1-7

Sexual Harassment Myth Scale

2.12

1.06

1-7

60

Table 2 below presents the overall correlations of

the scales. Missing data were imputed and described
previously in Cowan and Ullman (2006). Using Mardia's
coefficient (21.0181), the assumption of multivariate

normality was violated (normalized estimate z = 5.965,

p < .001) and therefore the robust maximum likelihood
estimation was used to adjust for the non-normality of the

standard errors and for the Satorra-Bentler chi-square.
All intervening variables were tested through the indirect
effects procedure in EQS.
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Table 2. Correlations of all the Scales
Subscales
1. BI

2

3

4

5

6

7

. 4'6“

—

3. BG

.45“

.47“

4. BSUR

-.03 -.01

5. BSH

.22“

9

10

11

12

13

-.01

15

16

17

18

—

8. SSEX
9. SSD

.25“ .19“ .36“

.11

.40“

—

.32“ .70“ .65“

—

-.06 -.09 -.12 -.20“ -.08 ■-.29**--.28**- .43“ —
11.MINTIN -.13 -.13 -.29“ -.11 -.22** -.17* --.48“--.46**- .68“ .43“
—
12.MINTR -.06 -.11 -.22“ -.01 -.15* -.11 ■-.35**--.33“- .56“ .47** .71“
—
13.MINTC
.02
.01 -.13* -.10 -.15* -.00 --.34**--.33**- .60“ .46“ .80“ .71“ —
14.MINTEM -.07 -.03 -.22“ -.08 -.16* -.11 --.36“--.40**- .62“ .38“ .74“ . 60“ .75“
.21“ .18“ .27“ -.04 .08 .24“ .32“ .27“ . 25“ -.04 --.18“ -.14* -.02
15. AIV
16. PCRFP .35“ .27“ .17** -.10 .14* .32“ .30“ .20“ .17*
.02 -.06 .02
.05
17. PCRS .42“ .38“ .30“ -.11 .20“ .30“ .28“ .19“ . 21“ -.04 -.03 -.09 .02
10.MINTS

14

—

.14* .40“ —
.09
.43“ .33“ .31“ .04
.12
—
.34“ .23“ .34“ .02 .30** .47** —
.31“ .21“ .29“ .30“ .4 9“ .40“ .58**

7. SSS

8

—

2. BP

6. SSC

ro

1

-.00

—
.02

—

.08

.40“

—

—
.01 .23“ .59“
.35“ .30“ .21“ -.08 .17* .34“ .34“ .29“ . 21“ -.01 -.10 -.00 .09
18. SHS
.55
“
.
65
“
.38“
—
.07
Notes. BI = benevolent intimacy, BP = protective paternalism, BG = gender differentiation; BSUR = body
surveillance, BSH = body shame; SSC = care as self-sacrifice, SSS = silencing-the-self, SSEX = externalized
self-perception, SSD = divided self; MINTS = sexual intimacy, MINTIN = intellectual intimacy,
MINTR = recreational closeness, MINTC = social intimacy, MINTEM = emotional intimacy; AIV = acceptance of
interpersonal violence, PCRFP = perceived causes of rape, female precipitation, PCRS = perceived causes of
rape, male sexuality, SHS = sexual harassment myth scale.
**p is significant at .01 level.
*p is significant at .05 level.

Model Estimation

The maximum likelihood estimation solution for robust
models was used for all model estimations. The chi-square
test of independence demonstrated significance
X2 = (N = 232, 154)=2037.46, p < .00, which indicates that

the null hypothesis that the variables were uncorrelated
could be rejected. The model was tested and support could

not be found in the goodness of fit statistics, Robust
CFI = .85, RMSEA = .10, Confidence Interval = .09 - .11

[scaled Satorra-Bentler

= (N = 232, 129)= 336.09,

p < .00].
Post hoc model modifications were performed using

Lagrange multiplier (LM) test suggestions in order to
demonstrate a better fitting model. Using the LM test
suggestions, one path between intimacy in relationships

construct and the divided-self variable was added. Because
post hoc model modifications were suggested and performed,

a correlation matrix of the silencing-the-self and

intimacy indicators demonstrated on Table 3 (below) was
calculated and the high correlations supported the added

path between the divided self and intimacy in
relationships (standard coefficient = -.428, p < .05).
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Table 3. Intercorrelations Between Subscales for

Silencing-the-Self and Intimacy in Relationships

Subscales

1

2

1. SSC

—

2. SSS

. 47**

—

3. SSD

.32**

.70**

—

4 . SSEX

.40**

.58**

. 65**

5. MINTS

-.08

6. MINTIN

4

3

5

6

7

8

9

—

-.29** -.43** - .28“

—

-.17* -.48** -.68“ - .46“

. 43“

—

7 . MINTR

-.11

-.35** -.56“ - .33“

.47“

.71“

—

8. MINTC

-.00

-.34** -.60“ - .33“

.4 6“

.80**

.71“

—

9. MINTEM

-.11

-.36** -.62“

.40“

.38**'

.74**

. 60“

.75“

—

Notes. SSC = Care as Self-Sacrifice, SSS = Silencing-the-Self,
SSD = Divided Self, SSEX = Externalized Self-Perception.
MINTS = Intellectual Intimacy, MINTR = Recreational Closeness,
MINTC = Social Intimacy, MINTEM = Emotional Intimacy.
**p is significant at .01 level.
*p is significant at .05 level.

Model Modification
Using LM test suggestions, the path between intimacy

in relationships construct and the variable the

divided-self subscale was added in an attempt to recreate
a better fitting and more parsimonious model. High
intercorrelations

(see Table 2 above) between these

variables support the suggestion for adding a path for the
final model. The final model improved the fit, Robust

CFI = .89, Robust RMSEA = .08, Confidence Interval of
.07-.09 [Satorra-Bentler Scaled,

X2 = (N = 232, 129) = 336.09, p < .00. Figure 3 below
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presents the final model with standardized coefficients.
Intimacy in relationships was directly predicted by the

divided self subscale (standardized coefficient = -.43)

and 78% of intimacy was accounted for by

silencing-the-self and specifically, divided self.

Note-. Benevolent Sexism bi = intimacy, bp = protective paternalism, bg = gender differentiation;
Silencing the Self: SSS = silencing the self, SSEX = externalized self-perception, SSC = care as
self-sacrifice, SSD = divided self; Relationship: MINTS = sexual intimacy, MINTIN = intellectual
intimacy, MINTR = recreational closeness, MINTC = social intimacy, MINTEM = emotional
intimacy; Violence: AIV = acceptance of interpersonal violence, PCRFP = perceived causes of rape,
female precipitation, PCRS = perceived causes of rape, male sexuality, SHS = sexual harassment myth
scale. Coefficients reported are standardized.

Figure 3. Model with Standardized Coefficients

Model Evaluation: Direct (Total) Effects
As shown in figure 3 (above) benevolent sexism and
body objectification directly predicted greater
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silencing-the-self, accounting for a combined shared

variance of 50% in silencing-the-self. As women's
benevolent sexists beliefs increased, their
silencing-the-self beliefs also increased (standardized

coefficient = .53) and as women internalized the

objectification of their bodies, the greater they silenced
their beliefs (standardized coefficient = .47).
Silencing-the-self directly predicted lower levels of

intimacy in women's relationships (standardized
coefficient = -.50). That is, the more women silenced
their views and beliefs, the less intimacy they expressed

in their relationships; and silencing-the-self accounted
for 25% of the variance in intimacy in relationships.

Acceptance of violence toward women was also directly
predicted by silencing-the-self and benevolent sexism,
accounting for a combined shared variance of 37%. That is,

the more women silenced themselves and the more they
expressed benevolent sexist beliefs, the more they blamed

female victims of violence (standardized coefficient for
silencing the self = .32 and standardized coefficient for
benevolent sexist beliefs = .39).
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Model Evaluation: Indirect Effects

The relationship between benevolent sexism and
intimacy in relationships was significantly intervened by

silencing-the-self (standardized coefficient for indirect

effect = -.31, p < .05), thus supporting the first
hypothesis. Silencing-the-self also intervened in the

relationship'between benevolent sexism and acceptance of
violence toward women (standardized coefficient for
indirect effect = .27, p < .05) adding support for the
second hypothesis. The greater a woman condoned benevolent

sexist beliefs the greater her self-silencing, which

predicted lower intimacy in their romantic relationships
and higher acceptance of violence toward women. The third
hypothesis was also confirmed in that for the relationship
between body objectification and intimacy in

relationships, silencing-the self was also an intervening

variable (standardized coefficient for indirect
effect = -.36, p < .05). Greater body objectification

predicted higher levels of silencing-the-self, which
predicted lower intimacy. The final hypothesis was not
supported in that silencing-the-self did not significantly

intervene in the relationship between body objectification
and acceptance of violence toward women (standardized
coefficient = .32, p > .05).
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CHAPTER FOUR
DISCUSSION

This study aimed to investigate women's
silencing-the-self behavior and the findings presented
here address the specific research questions.

Estimating the model goodness of fit was first

conducted. Unfortunately, limited support could be found

for a goodness of fit of the proposed model. Post-hoc

suggestions were used in order to modify the model and
increase the goodness of fit. The adjusted model included

the path between the divided-self, and aspect of
silencing-the-self, and intimacy in relationships. This

path was logically plausible because the divided-self
aspect of silencing-the-self suggests that women who
separate their true feelings from their outward behavior
and present themselves to their romantic partners in a

purely superficial, outward role will experience less

intimacy. In considering this aspect of silencing-the-self
and intimacy, it was reasonable to add the divided-self

predicting women's intimacy in relationships.
Unfortunately, after estimating the nested model it did

not significantly improve the model goodness of fit.

Further post-hoc suggestions were not conducted because of
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their theoretical unsuitability with the present

hypothesized research. Even though the initial fit indices
revealed a poor fitting model a review of the direct
(total) effects decomposed indicated support for the

predicted direct and most indirect effects. Direct (total)
effect paths are first discussed followed by indirect
effect paths.

An initial question was whether benevolent sexism

directly predicted silencing-the-self. Benevolent sexism
scores were significantly predictive of
silencing-the-self, thus confirming the first hypothesis.
When a woman adopts a romantic ideal of who she ought to

be and how she ought to behave, it is more likely that she
will be unable to express inner views, thoughts, and

beliefs that contradict the ideal. This part of the model

was based on the theory that women whose beliefs and
attitudes support benevolent sexism, including the idea

that a woman completes her partner and needs to be taken
care of (Glick & Fiske, 1997), would make women less

likely to express their inner selves. This includes women
who embrace romantic ideals of themselves, such as being

the "good" mother. For instance, a woman who believes that

her worth is wrapped around an image of a gentle female
may only express beliefs that coincide with these views.
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Having feelings that do not match will cause her to
suppress those feelings. Likewise, benevolent cultural

norms today indicate that women should possess the
gualities of being gentle, kind, and morally superior to

men. Adopting such belief systems may therefore contribute

to women inhibiting expressions of their views, beliefs,
and feelings because women do not always have such gentle

feelings. In sum, women who endorsed benevolent sexist

beliefs were more likely to silence their views, feelings,
and beliefs.
It was also hypothesized that silencing-the-self
would be predicted by body objectification. Body

objectification did indeed predict silencing-the-self,
meaning that the more women internalized the process of
objectifying their own bodies, the more they were likely

to silence their views. This part of the model was based
on the theory that the internalization of women
objectifying their bodies — either shameful or as an
external onlooker (McKinley & Hyde, 1996) — will then -

experience loss of self feelings (silencing-the-self) in
order to maintain harmony with their significant partners.

This is important because when a woman adopts cultural
belief systems about what her body should look like, other

parts of who she is, are also affected. This can be seen
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in the aspect of silencing-the-self known as externalized
self-perception. Externalized self-perception corresponds

to the part of woman that judges herself by external
standards (Jack, 1991). For example, when a woman

internalizes that she should be a specific size and she is
not, other areas of how she feels about herself begin to
be suppressed, including her self-expressions. This may be

because she feels that if she is wrong about one area of

herself, her looks in this case, then her beliefs about
her views in other areas must also be wrong and must not

be expressed (the silencing-the-self component), not even

with significant others. The present findings suggest that
what women believe about their bodies and what they share

about themselves with others is connected. When women

begin to believe external values of their bodies, their

views that contradict these beliefs are suppressed and may
direct women to further hold back on their feelings and

beliefs about other areas in their lives. On the other
hand, this finding could also be explained by general

attitudes of gender role stereotypes that associate both
body objectification and silencing-the-self. That is, when

women accept larger cultural attitudes of traditional
gender roles, such as women are wonderful, gentle, and
should be put up on a pedestal, they are more likely
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accept traditional views underlying what they should feel
and say.

A further question was whether silencing-the-self
would influence a woman's level of intimacy in romantic

relationships because the more women lose their voice, the

more they will lose intimacy in romantic relationships.

Silencing-the-self was found to predict intimacy in
relationships. Interestingly, an aspect of
silencing-the-self, the divided self was found to

especially contribute to a woman's romantic intimacy (see

Table 2). According to Jack and Dill (1992), the divided
self is part of a woman's inner self that grows

increasingly angry and frustrated as a result of
demonstrating an outer self that lives up to the idea of
the traditional female role in a relationship. When women
separate their true feelings from their outward behavior

and present themselves to their romantic partners in a
purely superficial, outward role, their intimacy, which

personifies deeply sharing all their views will be less.

In considering this aspect of silencing-the-self and
intimacy, the divided self would be the aspect of

silencing-the-self most compatible with women's levels of
intimacy. As for the other three areas of

silencing-the-self, care as self sacrifice,
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silencing-the-self, and externalized self-perception,
their emphasis as described by Jack and Dill (1992), are
congruent with intimacy issues in the sense that they are

aspects of silencing-the-self; however, they are not the
close match that the divided-self seems to be. Care as

self-sacrifice emphasizes putting the needs of others
before your own needs. The silencing-the-self aspect of

silencing-the-self theory incorporates avoidance of
perceived conflict to maintain relationship harmony. And

externalized self-perception corresponds to the part of
woman that judges herself by external standards. The
divided self uniquely infers that the woman is angry and
unhappy.

Another question concerned silencing-the-self and
attitudes regarding violence toward women. It was

hypothesized that silencing-the-self would predict' women's
attitudes of violence toward women. This direct path was

confirmed in that women who silenced themselves were more

likely to condone attitudes of violence that blame female

victims of violence, including their attitudes toward rape
victims and their beliefs in sexual harassment myths that
blame women who have been harassed. Specifically, women

who silenced themselves more often believed that women

victims of rape brought about their own victimization
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(female precipitation) and that men's sexuality drives
them to rape (male sexuality)

(see Cowan & Quinton, 1997).

It may be that one reason why women silence their views
and beliefs is in an attempt to conform to traditional

gender roles (Jack & Dill, 1992). Furthermore, women who

silence themselves because of this conformity may then be
more willing to blame female victims of violence by

believing rape myths. A specific finding between
silencing-the-self and acceptance of violence toward women
was that women silencers also condoned more sexual
harassment myths. This is consistent with research
conducted by Bozzano (1999) who found that women high in

silencing-the-self reacted to fictitious sexual harassment
situations through avoidance methods compared to women low

in silencing-the-self who reacted to fictitious sexual
harassment situations through confrontational methods.
A final direct path hypothesized was that benevolent

sexism would predict acceptance of violence toward women.
Previous research had demonstrated that women who endorsed

high benevolent sexist beliefs also tolerated and
justified aggression toward women (Viki, Abrams, & Masser,

2004). Adding further support to this line of research,

the present study also found that women who were more
benevolently sexist also had more acceptance of violence
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toward women, including rape myths and sexual harassment
myths. This is important because believing that women
should be held to traditional feminine roles,
characteristic of benevolent sexism, suggests that there

must be a process that underlies why traditional women
would also adhere to erroneous belief systems found in
condoning violence toward women. This could be seen as

traditional women being more likely to ascribe blame to

women who are victimized, the women who they see as having
fallen off the pedestal and the struggle between the good

vs. bad woman. In order to believe they are "good" women,

they may distance themselves from the "bad" women who

experience violence. Belief in a just world would explain

why women who hold themselves to traditional standards of
the pedestal would blame women who they see as not being
"good." They may think that these things won't happen to

them because they're "good." —that the women who are
victims somehow deserve what happens to them.

The present model also addressed several indirect
effects. Among them was whether the relationship between

benevolent sexism and acceptance of violence toward women

was intervened by silencing-the-self. It was suggested by
previous research (Cowan & Quinton, 1997; Russell & Trigg,

2004) that the endorsement of traditional gender roles may
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make a person accept violence toward women in an attempt

to reestablish their self-identity. This is important

because an explanation of silencing-the-self is a woman
who silences herself as a result of losing her identity

and her willingness to adhere to traditional gender roles
(see Jack, 1991). The present study did find support for
silencing-the-self intervening between benevolent sexism
and acceptance of violence toward women. This support for

the mediating relationship between silencing-the-self,
benevolent sexism and acceptance of violence toward women

may be understood by processes that underlie each
construct. As hypothesized in the present study, the

relationship between benevolent sexism and acceptance of

violence toward women was intervened by
silencing-the-self, suggesting perhaps that these

processes occur because benevolent sexism makes a woman
lose her voice, and losing her voice creates an

unwillingness to stand up for female victims.

Another question addressed in the present study was
whether silencing-the-self intervened in the relationship
between benevolent sexism and women's relationship

intimacy. This hypothesis was confirmed. The more a woman
ascribed to ideals about benevolent sexism the more she

lost her own voice. In turn, as her beliefs and views were

suppressed her intimacy with her romantic partner also
decreased. In addition to these constructs exerting

independent influences on each other, it appears that
silencing-the-self is essential to the relationship
between benevolent sexism and women's intimacy in

relationship. It is women idealizing their feminine role

that may be responsible in part for losing themselves in
relationships and thus in turn, losing their intimacy.
A hypothesis was that silencing-the-self would

intervene in the relationship between body objectification
and intimacy in relationships. This hypothesis was also

confirmed. Women who turned their bodies into objects and

consequently became ashamed of their less-than-perfect
bodies were less inclined to share how they felt in their
relationships, and consequently decreased the amount of

intimacy they then expressed to their romantic partners.

McKinley and Hyde (1996) suggested that the body
surveillance aspect of internalizing of objectification of
one's body created a situation in which women see

themselves as an outside entity (external onlooker,
p. 183). This coincides with research that suggests that

the more women internalize the view that their bodies are
objects the more women are then given a platform for

shutting down what they really feel and express (see
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Smolak & Munstertieger, 2002). The consequences of body

objectification can be taken together and seen as a
contributor to the shutdown of women's inner belief

systems.
Another purpose of the present study was to examine
the intervention of silencing-the-self in the relationship
between body objectification and acceptance of violence

toward women. It was believed that the worse a woman felt
about her body the more she would suppress her views,

which in turn would make her more tolerant of violence

toward women and would condone victim blaming. The present

model did not support this hypothesis. One possibility to
explain this finding may be that while body

objectification and silencing-the-self together may
capture the internal non-expressions of women's

experiences, acceptance of violence toward women may
singularly express more of a strategy that a woman may

adopt to justify her self-denial.
A major limitation of the present study was that the

results included a lack of model fit suggesting tha,t the
model could not be estimated. One explanation for this
could be that the variables used to measure

silencing-the-self were strongly related to other
variables in the model, including intimacy in
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relationships. That is, while in the process of measuring

one construct the measured variables chosen could also be

contributing strongly to another construct, as was the
case with the divided-self aspect of silencing-the-self.
Further exploration of variables could determine if this

is the case. Another problem stems from the sampling of
college women. In sampling a more diverse population of

women, future research could determine whether the results
found here were generalizable to a wider selection of
women. Another limitation is that the data collected and

discussed is correlational and no causal explanation could
be attributed. The paths were strong but the causal model

was not supported.
Another explanation and limitation of this study is

there may be an underlying explanation for the proposed

constructs presented here. That is, there could be
underlying paradigms that are characteristics of

silencing-the-self, body objectification, benevolent
sexism, intimacy, and violence measures. For instance, the
divided-self sub-measure of silencing-the-self and

intimacy were highly intercorrelated suggesting that they
could be measuring the same thing. This could also help

explain the inadequacy of the model fit in that when

factors measure such similar constructs, they could
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essentially trigger an ill-fitting model. Instead of

measuring relationships between silencing-the-self and

intimacy, there is the possibility that they were
characteristics of some larger, unknown construct.

In understanding what contributions women's silencing

views and beliefs have on precursors and consequences of

behavior depends on future research looking at the
processes of silencing-the-self independently. How the

process of silencing-the-self itself relates to other
variables needs a more refined process considering each
aspect of the silencing-the-self construct such that

overlap with other measures is eliminated. In addition, it
might be worth pursuing a line of research that includes
other domains of women's personality, such as anger and

self-esteem. Future research expanding women's

silencing-the-self behaviors could also include looking at
how silencing-the-self influences women's social

decision-making processes in other relationships such as

with peers or family. A culture that promotes adherence to
traditional female roles, such as that the "good" woman is
traditional (benevolent sexism) and one in which women

internalize cultural beliefs about how one's body should
look (body objectification), constrains women's behavior.

In addition, internalizing this cultural belief system
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creates an inability for women to share their more
intimate thoughts with their romantic partners (intimacy

in relationships) and creates a foundation for
disbelieving female victims of violence. That is,

internalizing cultural beliefs about how women should

behave, and the silencing of their beliefs, consequently
impedes intimacy in women's relationships and drives them
to accept violence toward female victims. These are true

human costs.
Understanding what contributes to a woman's silencing

her views and beliefs is important when trying to

understand vital functioning of women. To understand the
precursors and consequences of a woman suppressing her
voice in a relationship, this study examined predictors of

women's silencing-the-self behavior that included the
notion of benevolent sexism and body objectification. In

addition, possible outcomes of women who silence

themselves which included intimacy in their relationships
and their’ approval of violence toward women were also
examined. Although support could not be found for model
estimation, the findings demonstrated important direct and
indirect paths incorporating silencing-the-self and

benevolent sexism, body objectification, intimacy in

relationships, and acceptance of violence toward women,
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all of which are vital components in understanding how

women interact and function in the world. Women who
silence themselves do so in order to keep harmony under

the impression that doing so will further their intimacy

in their relationships (Jack, 1991) and, silencing oneself

can be seen as a type of internalized oppression (Lugones
& Spelman, 1983, p. 574).
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APPENDIX A

OBJECTIFIED BODY CONSCIOUSNESS SCALE
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Objectified Body Consciousness Scale
Item

Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

1

Body Surveillance Subscale
1. I rarely think about how I look............................
2. I think it is more important that my clothes are
comfortable than whether they look good on me.
3. I think more about how my body feels than how
my body looks.......................................................
4. I rarely compare how I look with how other
people look............................................................
5. During the day, I think about how I look many
times......................................................................
6. I often worry about whether the clothes I am
wearing make me look good.................................
7. I rarely worry about how I look to other people..
8. Iam more concerned with what my body can do
than how it looks..................................................
Body Shame Subscale
9. When I can’t control my weight, I feel like
something must be wrong with me......................
10.1 feel ashamed of myself when I haven’t made
the effort to look my best......................................
11. I feel like I must be a bad person when I don’t
look as good as I could.........................................
12. I would be ashamed for people to know what I
really weigh......................
13.1 never worry that something is wrong with me
when I am not exercising as much as I should
14. When I’m not exercising enough, I question
whether I am a good enough person....................
15. Even when I can’t control my weight, I think
I’m an okay person...............................................
16. When I’m not the size I think I should be, I feel
ashamed.................................................................
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APPENDIX B

SILENCING-THE-SELF SCALE
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Silencing-the-Self Scale
Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

1. I think it is best to put myself first in a
relationship because no one else will look out
for me....................................................................
2. I don’t speak my feelings in an intimate
relationship when I know they will cause
disagreement...................... '...................................
3. Caring means putting the other person’s needs
in front of my own................................................
4. Considering my needs to be as important as
those of the people I love is selfish.................
5. I feel it is harder to be myself when I am in a
close relationship than when I am on my own....
6. I tend to judge myself by how I think other
people see me........................................................
7. I feel dissatisfied with myself because I should
be able to do all the things people are supposed
to be able to do these days...................................
8. When my partner’s needs and feelings conflict
with my own, I always state mine clearly............
9. In a close relationship, my responsibility is to
make the other person happy...............................
10. Caring means choosing to do what the other
person wants, even when I want to do
something different...............................................
11. In order to feel good about myself, I need to
feel independent and self-sufficient.....................
12. One of the worst things I can do is to be selfish..
13.1 feel I have to act in a certain way to please my
partner....................................................................
14. Instead of risking confrontations in close
relationships, I would rather not rock the boat....
15.1 speak my feelings with my partner, even when
it leads to problems or disagreements..................
16. Often I look happy enough on the outside, but
inwardly I feel angry and rebellious....................
17. In order for my partner to love me, I cannot
reveal certain things about myself to him...........
18. When my partner’s needs or opinions conflict
with mine, rather than asserting my own point
of views, I usually end up agreeing with him.....
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Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

19. When I am in a close relationship I lose my
sense of who lam.............. ,..................................
20. When it looks as though certain of my needs
can’t be met in a relationship, I usually realize
that they weren’t very important anyway............
21. My partner loves and appreciates me for who I
am..........................................................................
22. Doing things just for myself is selfish
23. When I make decisions, other people’s thoughts
and opinions influence me more than my own
thoughts and opinions...........................................
24.1 rarely express my anger at those close to me....
25. I feel that my partner does not know my real
self.........................................................................
26. I think it’s better to keep my feelings to myself
when they do conflict with my partner’s ............
27. I often feel responsible for other people’s
feelings..................................................................
28.1 find it hard to know what I think and feel
because I spend a lot of time thinking about
how other people are feeling................................
29. In a close relationship I don’t usually care what
we do, as long as the other person is happy........
30. I try to bury my feelings when I think they will
cause trouble in my relationship(s)......................
31.1 never seem to measure up to the standards I
set for myself........................................................
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APPENDIX C

PERSONAL ASSESSMENT OF INTIMACY IN
RELATIONSHIPS (PAIR) SCALE
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Personal Assessment of Intimacy in Relationships (PAIR) Scale
Item

Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

Emotional Intimacy Subscale
1. My partner listens to me when I need someone
to talk to..............................................................
2. I can state my feelings without him getting
defensive.............................................................
3. I often feel distant from my partner..................
4. My partner can really understand my hurts and
joys.....................................................................
5. I feel neglected at times by my partner.............
6. I sometimes feel lonely when we’re together ...

Social Intimacy Subscale
7. We enjoy spending time together with other
couples...................................................................
8. We usually “keep to ourselves.”..........................
9. We have very few friends in common............. ....
10. Spending time together with friends is an
important part of our shared activities.................
11. Many of my partner’s close friends are also my
close friends..........................................................
12. My partner disapproves of some of my friends ...
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Intellectual Intimacy Subscale
13. My partner helps me clarify my thoughts........... 1
14. When it comes to having a serious discussion it
seems that we have little in common................... 1
15.1 feel “put down” in a serious conversation with
my partner.............................................................. 1
16.1 feel it is useless to discuss some things with
my partner.............................................................. 1
17. My partner frequently tries to change my ideas... 1
18. We have an endless number of things to talk
about........................................... .......................... 1

Recreational Intimacy Subscale
19. We enjoy the same recreational activities...........
20.1 share in very few of my partner’s interests.......
21. We like playing together.......................................
22. We enjoy the out-of-doors together.....................
23. We seldom find time to do fun things together....
24. I think that we share some of the same interests...
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Item

Strongly Disagree

Sexual Intimacy Subscale
25. Iam satisfied with our sex life............................
26.1 feel our sexual activity is just routine...............
27.1 am able to tell my partner when I want sexual
intercourse.............................................................
28. I “hold back” my sexual interest because my
partner makes me feel uncomfortable................
29. Sexual expression is an essential part of our
relationship............................................................
30. My partner seems disinterested in sex...............
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APPENDIX D

BENEVOLENT SEXISM SCALE
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Benevolent Sexism Scale
Item

Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

Protective Paternalism Subscale
1. A good woman should be set on a pedestal.......
2. Women should be cherished and protected by
men........................................................................
3. Men should sacrifice to provide for women.......
4. In a disaster, women need not be rescued first....

Complementary Gender Differentiation Subscale
5. Women have a superior moral sensibility............
6. Women have a quality of purity few men
possess...................................................................
7. Women have a more refined sense of culture,
taste.........................................................................
Heterosexual Intimacy Subscale
8. Every man ought to have a woman he adores.....
9. Men are complete without women.......................
10. Despite accomplishment, men are incomplete
without women......................................................
11. People are often happy without heterosexual
romance.................................................................
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APPENDIX E
PERCEIVED CAUSES OF RAPE SCALE
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Perceived Causes of Rape Scale
Strongly Disagree

Item

Strongly Agree

Rape is Caused By......................................................

Female Precipitation
1. Women who tease men.........................................
2. Women who allow men to intimately touch
them.......................................................................
3. Women’s use of drugs or alcohol........................
4. Women who dress sexy........................................
5. Women allowing the situation to get out of
control....................................................................
6. Women who do unsafe things (such as being
out alone, hitch-hiking).........................................
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Male Sexuality
7. Men having a stronger sex drive than women.... 1
8. Men’s sexual needs being greater than women’s. 1
9. Men who don’t get enough sex in their
relationships........................................................... 1
10. en being biologically predators and women,
prey........................................................................ 1
11. Men frustrated by unsuccessful sexual
relationships........................................................... 1
12. Men’s drive to pass on their genes....................... 1
13. Men who can’t control their sexual drives.......... 1
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ACCEPTANCE OF INTERPERSONAL VIOLENCE (AIV) SCALE
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Acceptance of Interpersonal Violence (AIV) Scale
Item

Strongly Agree

Strongly Disagree

1. People today should not use “an eye for an eye
and a tooth for a tooth” as a rule for living.........
2. Being roughed up is sexually stimulating to
many women.........................................................
3. Many times a woman will pretend she doesn’t
want to have intercourse because she doesn’t
want to seem loose, but she’s really hoping the
man will force her.................................................
4. A wife should move out of the house if her
husband hits her....................................................
5. Sometimes the only way a man can get a cold
woman turned on is to use force..........................
6. A man is never justified in hitting his wife.........
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APPENDIX G

SEXUAL HARASSMENT MYTH SCALE
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Sexual Harassment Myth Scale
Item

Strongly Disagree

1. When women talk and act sexy at work, they
are inviting sexual harassment............................. 1
2. When a woman is sexually harassed, she
usually did something careless to put herself in
that situation......................................................... 1
3. Any woman who teases a man by wearing short
skirts to work realistically deserves anything
she gets.................................................................. 1
4. Sexual harassment usually happens because
women lead men on.............................................. 1
5. In some sexual harassment cases, the women
actually wanted it to happen................................ 1
6. Even though the woman may call it sexual
harassment, she probably enjoyed
it................................................................
1
7. If a woman doesn’t fight back, you can’t really
say that she was sexually harassed....................... 1
8. When a woman allows a man to compliment
her, she is implicitly giving him the OK to
move one step further in a sexual manner.......... 1
9. If a woman is sexually harassed, often it is
because she didn’t say “no” clearly enough........ 1
10. Women tend to exaggerate how sexual
harassment affects them........................................ 1
11. When any woman claims she has been sexually
harassed, one should question whether she is
promiscuous or has a bad reputation................... 1
12. Many so-called sexually harassed victims are
usually women who have flirted or had sex with
a boss or co-worker and “changed their minds”
afterward................................................................ 1
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